
Bertie County 

Board of Commissioners 
 

 
 

 

July 13, 2020 

6:00 PM 
 

 

 

 

Chair   Ronald “Ron” Wesson  District I 

   Greg Atkins    District II 

Vice Chair  Tammy A. Lee    District III 

John Trent               District IV 

   Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore  District V 

1



 

 

 

 

 

 

Bertie County is now utilizing Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Zoom is available to the public to participate during this meeting. 

 

To call in to our meeting on the phone, use the following information: 

        Phone #: 1-301-715-8592 

Meeting ID: 723 391 6141 

 

To listen to our meeting online, click or copy and paste this link into your browser: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/7233916141 

 

Questions?  Call Clerk to the Board, Sarah Tinkham, at 794-6110. 
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   BERTIE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

July 13, 2020 

Meeting Agenda 

 

This agenda is only a tentative schedule of matters the Commissioners may address at their meeting and all 

items found on it may be deleted, amended or deferred.  The Commissioners may also, in their absolute 

discretion, consider matters not shown on this agenda.  

 

6:00 PM Welcome and Call to Order by Board Chairman, Ronald Wesson (Commissioner’s Room) 

 

 Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance by Commissioner Bazemore 

 
(A) 

*** APPOINTMENTS & REPORTS *** 

 

(1) USDA Grant Award announcement and requirments by Stephanie Hardison, Area Specialist, USDA 

 

(2) 2020 Early Voting Plans for 2020 Election by Sheila Holloman, Director, Board of Elections 

 

 

Board Appointments (B) 

 

1. Bertie County Public 

Library Board 

 

2. Voluntary Agricultural 

District Board 

 

 

Consent Agenda (C) 

 

1. Approve Minutes for 

Regular Meeting 6-1-20 

 

2. Approve Minutes for 

Closed Session 6-1-20 

 

3. Approve Minutes for 

Budget Work Session     

6-4-20  

 

4. Approve Minutes for Budget 

Public Hearing 6-15-20 

 

5. Approve Minutes for Budget 

Work Session 6-18-20 

 

6. Approve resolution in 

support of acceptance USDA 

FY2020 Rural Business 

Development Grant for 

Technical Assistance needs -

TGOW project  

 

7. Approve NCDEQ-WI Asset 

Inventory & Assessment 

Grant & Project Ordinance 

#20-02 - $150,000 

 

8. Approve Register of Deeds 

Fees Report – June 2020 

 

9. Approve Tax Release 

Journal - June 2020 

 

 

***OTHER ITEMS*** 

Discussion Agenda (D) 

 

1. Budget amendments & 

Updates from Finance 

Director William Roberson 

 

2. Invoice for Disaster 

Recovery Coordinator 

Services, Mid-East 

Commission 

 

3. 2020 NACo/NCACC 

Voting Delegates – virtual 

business meetings & 

conference 

 

4. First read:  proposed 2021 

Commissioners meeting 

schedule, 2021 State Holiday 

schedule 

 

5. Census 2020 Update – 

response rates by 

municipality  

 

6. Proposed increase for cost 

per panel for solar farms 

 

7. Looking Ahead: County 

operations at the end of the 

extension of Phase 2 

 

 

Commissioners’ Reports (E) 

 

County Manager’s Reports (F) 

 

County Attorney’s Reports (G) 

 

Public Comments  

(3 minutes per speaker) 

 

Closed Session 
 

Pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(6) 

to consider the qualifications, 

competence, performance, character, 

fitness, conditions of employment, or 

conditions of initial employment of an 

individual public officer or employee or 

prospective public officer or employee; 

or to hear or investigate a complaint, 

charge, or grievance by or against an 

individual public officer or employee.  

 

Adjourn  
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ITEM ABSTRACT 
 

 

MEETING DATE:  July 13, 2020  

 

SECTION:  Board Appointments 

 

DEPARTMENT:  Governing Body 

 

TOPICS:   

 

1. Bertie County Public Library Board 

2. Voluntary Agricultural District Board 

 

COUNTY MANAGER RECOMMENDATION OR COMMENTS:  Discussion and 

appointments needed. 

 

 

 

 

SUMMARY OF AGENDA ITEM AND/OR NEEDED ACTION(S):  Discussion and 

appointments needed. 

 

 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS:  Yes 

 

LEGAL REVIEW PENDING:  N/A 

 

ITEM HISTORY:  --- 

 

Board of Commissioners 
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Voluntary Agricultural District Board 

 

Immediate Vacancies: 1 

Position Vacancy: 

Board Term Name Began End 

Bertie County Library Board 

 

3 years Kay Brantley 8/31/16 8/31/19 

Bertie County Library Board 

 

3 years Daphne Bond 10/26/2015 10/26/18 

     

     

 

Special requirements:  N/A 

Notes:  Applications for reappointment have been received by the above members.  One (1) vacancy for a 

new member is also available at this time. 

Attendance of Current Members:  N/A 

Applications Received: 

1 – Kay Brantley (reappointment) 

2 --Daphne Bond (reappointment) 

 

Current Members (unexpired): 

1. Lewis C. Hoggard, III. 

2. Elizabeth Huff 

3. Irene Walker 
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Voluntary Agricultural District Board 

 

Immediate Vacancies: 1 

Position Vacancy: 

Board Term Name Began End 

Voluntary Agricultural District Board  

 

3 years Jimmy Mizelle 4/17/17 4/17/20 

Voluntary Agricultural District Board  

 

3 years Harold Lawrence 4/17/17 4/17/20 

Voluntary Agricultural District Board  

 

3 years Joseph Leggett 4/17/17 4/17/20 

Voluntary Agricultural District Board  

 

3 years Sid Copeland 4/17/17 4/17/20 

 

Special requirements:  N/A 

Notes:  Applications for reappointment have been received by the above members.   

Attendance of Current Members:  N/A 

Applications Received: 

1 – Jimmy Mizelle (reappointment) 

2 – Harold Lawrence (reappointment) 

3 – Joseph Leggett 

4 – Sid Copeland  

 

Current Members (unexpired): 

1. Carl Bond 

2. Herbert “Herbie” Tayloe 

3. Shelby Castelloe 

4. Curtis Brown 

5. Blount Knowles 

6. Tyrone James 

7. George Perry  

8. Ron Garrett, FSA Director 

9. Billy Barrow, Cooperative Extension Director 

10. Michael Champion  
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ITEM ABSTRACT 
 

MEETING DATE:  July 13, 2020 

 

SECTION:  Consent (C-1 to C-9) 

 

DEPARTMENT:  Governing Body 

 

TOPICS:   

 

1. Approve Minutes for Regular Meeting 6-1-20 

 

2. Approve Minutes for Closed Session 6-1-20 

 

3. Approve Minutes for Budget Work Session 6-4-20  

 

4. Approve Minutes for Budget Public Hearing 6-15-20 

 

5. Approve Minutes for Budget Work Session 6-18-20 

 

6. Approve resolution in support of acceptance USDA FY2020 Rural Business 

Development Grant for Technical Assistance needs -TGOW project  

 

7. Approve NCDEQ-WI Asset Inventory & Assessment Grant & Project Ordinance 

#20-02 - $150,000 

 

8. Approve Register of Deeds Fees Report – June 2020 

 

9. Approve Tax Release Journal - June 2020 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER RECOMMENDATION OR COMMENTS:  Recommend approval. 

 

SUMMARY OF AGENDA ITEM AND/OR NEEDED ACTION(S):  Recommend approval. 

 

ATTACHMENTS:  Yes, see each particular agenda item.  

Board of Commissioners 
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LEGAL REVIEW PENDING:  N/A 

 

ITEM HISTORY:  --- 
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  Windsor, North Carolina 

June 1, 2020 

REGULAR MEETING 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for a REGULAR MEETING today inside the 

Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this 

meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). The following 

members were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  

Greg Atkins, District II  

  Tammy A. Lee, District III  

John Trent, District IV   

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 

 

      

Absent: None 

 

             

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II.  

  Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston  

Finance Director William Roberson  

  

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

   

    

 

   

       

Cal Bryant of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald and Thadd White of the Bertie-Ledger 

Advance were present from the media via Zoom.  
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CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Wesson welcomed the limited staff present and thanked those on the phone via Zoom for 

their participation.   

 

It was also encouraged that any questions be submitted via the Zoom chat feature.  All questions 

will be answered periodically throughout the meeting. 

 

 

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Commissioner John Trent gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

 

 

 APPOINTMENTS & REPORTS 

 

Coronavirus Pandemic Update by Battle Betts, Albemarle Regional Health Services 

Executive Director 

 

Battle Betts acknowledged several staff members present on the phone from Albemarle Regional 

Health Services, as well as from partnering hospitals.  He also noted Ashely Stoop was present to 

provide a quick update. 

 

Ms. Stoop noted that at the time of this report, a total of 122 Bertie residents had been diagnosed 

with COVID-19 since March 11th.  Currently, 11 of those cases are active with 4 deaths, and the 

remaining cases are listed as recoveries.   

 

Serious strides have been made in preventing the spread, and thankfully the County had only 

sustained a small number of “outbreaks” in large employers as well as nursing homes.  She 

commended the Bertie County COVID-19 Taskforce for their commitment to distributing 

valuable information, and promoting the Governor’s initiatives. 

 

She reported that Phase 2 should last about 5 weeks taking the state into the latter part of June.  

She also noted that ARHS is prioritizing containment and contact tracing, as well as addressing 

the needs that arise during any outbreaks. 

 

New waves of the pandemic are expected between the various containment and mitigation 

strategies as the State continues to move through Phase 2 and Phase 3. 

 

Testing is being encouraged to anyone with symptoms especially through commercial lab 

settings to better alleviate the burden on the State lab.   

 

Guidance does continue to change based on the availability of resources and nature of the 

coronavirus as it continues to evolve.   
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Serious illness and complications are still being seen in the population over the age of 65.  

Citizens experiencing symptoms are still encouraged to contact their primary care doctors first so 

that they are able to see where testing is available.   

 

For those who do test positive for COVID-19, they will hear from their local health department 

and be informed of valuable information to protect their health, as well as the health of those in 

their community.  Any immediate needs will be addressed before their quarantine begins, and the 

health department team will inquire about their latest activities, and whom they have be in 

contact with over the last several days.  Those individuals will then be contacted to self-monitor 

for symptoms of COVID-19 for a period of 14-days. 

 

Ms. Stoop also addressed whether or not repeat lab testing is needed to deem a patient recovered 

from COVID-19.  The guidance includes: has it been at least 10 days since symptoms began?  

Has a fever been present within the last 3 days without fever medications? Have symptoms 

improved?  If the answer to all three questions is yes, then normal activities may be resumed. 

 

It is still the recommendation for those infected, or showing signs of any illness, to remain at 

home to help prevent the spread.  It is also encouraged to continue to receive reliable information 

about the virus, as well as to check in with children, older relatives, and be in contact during the 

time of physical distancing.   

 

ARHS is also now providing a COVID-19 hotline that can be reached at 252-338-WELL (9355). 

 

Mr. Betts answers how deaths are attributed when a Bertie resident passes away outside of Bertie 

County at a hospital or other location.  It was noted that in most cases, the death is attributed to 

the home county, so the county of residence.  Some exceptions are present including in 

congregate living environments.  In the case of congregate living facilities, however, COVID-19 

related deaths are attributed to the county in which the facility is located.  No explanation was 

given as to why this may be.  Also, contact tracing was discussed further.   

 

Currently, mass testing is not being recommended, however members of vulnerable populations 

are being prioritized.  A testing event for Bertie County is being scheduled, and more 

information will be available soon. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore inquired if gloves were recommended during day to day activities.  Mr. 

Betts strongly encouraged face coverings and hand washing more than the use of gloves.  

Gloves, if not used properly, can present many opportunities for cross contamination.  Washing 

hands as often as possible is the best way to prevent the spread of germs and to help prevent 

infection. 

 

Chair Wesson commended Ms. Stoop and Mr. Betts for their report and guidance, and noted that 

the public will receive much more COVID-19 related information in tomorrow’s Virtual Town 

Hall at 7:00 PM.  
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Bertie County Library/Cooperative Extension Facility Update by Amber Idol and Dani 

Hoff, MHA Works 

 

Ms. Idol discussed the latest construction updates for the Bertie County Library/Cooperative 

Extension facility.   

 

The following monthly report was discussed: 
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Estimated completion date as of today’s date is November 13, 2020, but could be as late as 

Thanksgiving 2020.  Weather delays are expected in the coming months, and COVID-19 has 

impacted the ability for some work to be done on the desired schedule. 

 

 

Reconvene as Board of Equalization & Review by Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

 

Chair Wesson welcomed Jodie Rhea, Tax Administrator, on the phone for the next report. 

 

The Board also needed a motion to convene as the Board of Equalization & Review. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION for the Board to convene as the Board of Equalization & 

Review.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Mr. Rhea noted that Lynne Stalls was present on the phone tonight to discuss hear appeal that 

consists of three (3) appeals. 

 

Due to technological challenges, Ms. Stalls also submitted a letter detailing her position.  At this 

time, the Board gave Ms. Stalls the chance to state her case.  Ms. Stalls’ phone number was listed 

as being signed in, but upon unmuting, no sound could be heard from her phone line.   

 

In the meantime, Chair Wesson requested that Mr. Rhea briefly summarize the appeal. 

 

Mr. Rhea reaffirmed his position that the County had appropriately valued the parcels in 

question. 

 

Upon no response on the phone from Ms. Stalls, the Board agreed to temporarily postpone the 

ruling of her appeal.  She was also contacted via phone by the Clerk to the Board.  However, the 

Board did close the door on hearing new appeals. 

 

There were no other matters to consider as the Board of Equalization and Review. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION for the Board to adjourn as the Board of Equalization & 

Review.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Presentation of proposed budget FY 2020-2021 budget plan by County Manager Juan 

Vaughan, II 

  

County Manager Juan Vaughan, II welcomed those present in person and via Zoom, and also 

presented his budget message for the FY2020-2021 Budget.   

 

He began by discussing the County’s revenue neutral which is required during revaluation years.  

The document presented is below: 
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The proposed funding for the General Fund for FY 2020-2021 is $24,755,534 which is a 

decrease of $736,370 or 3% below the original budget ordinance for the current year, which was 

$25,491,904. The proposed General Fund budget does not include a fund balance appropriation 

nor an increase in the proposed ad valorem tax rate. The County could benefit from a number of 

capital requests; however, due to the limited amount of available funds, many requests are not 

included in the proposed budget. 

 

County Manager Vaughan noted that it was possible to balance the proposed budget with no 

appropriation of fund balance and no recommended tax increase for a number of reasons, 

including the growth of our tax base due to revaluation. The Board of Commissioners contracted 

for a mass appraisal project to reassess all real property as required by North Carolina General 

Statute 105-286 using an octennial revaluation schedule. Prior to the latest appraisal conducted 

this fiscal year, the real property in Bertie County was last reassessed as of January 1, 2012. 

After revaluation this year, the total valuation projection for FY 2020-2021 is $1,382,385,051, 

which is $65,249,109 (4.7%) higher than the FY 2019-2020 projected total valuation of 

$1,317,135,912. At a collection rate of 100%, each penny produces $138,238.51. At the 

collection rate of 97.06% reached in FY 2018-2019, each penny produces $134,174.29. 

 

As it relates to expenditures, the budgets of most county departments were reduced by at least 

5%. The budgets for a number of departments were decreased significantly more than 5% while 

only a few had very little change. Departments such as Finance and Veteran’s Services have 

small budgets with very few areas for reducing expenditures.  

 

In efforts of reducing expenditures to alleviate further use of fund balance to balance the budget, 

several positions were not funded in departments with numerous vacancies. For example, the 

proposed budget includes no funding for the five deputy positions in the Sheriff’s department 

that were frozen for the current fiscal year. Similarly, there were also five positions in Non-

Emergency Transport that are not absolutely necessary based on the call volume at this time; 

thus, these positions have not been included in the proposed budget. 

 

County staff and department heads are prepared to explain funding requests and to assist the 

Board with balancing priorities within our fiscal limits. The final adoption of the FY 2020-2021 

budget is anticipated to occur between June 15 and June 30, 2020. We will continue to work 

diligently with Thompson, Price, Scott, Adams & Co. to finalize the audit ending June 30, 2019 

as this is a necessary component of planning and making budgetary decisions in the future. 

 

Chair Wesson commended the Finance Officer and County Manager for presenting a balanced 

budget without utilizing the County’s fund balance.  There’s also additional possibility of 

funding from the State of NC to make up for lost county revenue which would boost the budget 

further for next fiscal year. 

 

Commissioner Lee inquired about a timeframe for when the final audit could be received by the 

County.  Mr. Vaughan noted that he would be receiving an update from the auditing firm 

tomorrow, and more information would be shared soon. 
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Finance Officer William Roberson noted that he did not expect a significant drop in sales tax 

revenue, but that this year’s proposed budget reflects a very conservative outlook. 

 

For more information on the proposed budget, please visit:  
http://www.co.bertie.nc.us/departments/finance/budgets/2021/2021budget.html 

 

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

ABC Board 

 

Chair Wesson noted an additional individual who is seeking appointment to the ABC Board. 

 

There was a brief discussion about Mr. Pugh’s reappointment as well as consideration of the new 

candidate. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to reappoint Mr. Pugh to the ABC Board for an 

additional term.  Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

1. Approve Minutes for Regular Meeting 5-4-20 

 

2. Approve Minutes for Special Meeting 5-18-20 

 

3. Approve Minutes for Recessed Special Meeting 5-20-20 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve Consent Items #1-3.  Commissioner Bazemore 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

4. Approve Resolution for Abandonment of Billup Club Road 

 

Chair Wesson made a MOTION to approve this resolution as presented pending the needed 

NCDOT verification and finalization process.  Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

5. Approve Partial Release of the Development Agreement between Bertie County and FC 

Bal Gra, LLC. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the partial release of the development agreement 

between Bertie County and FC Bal Gra, LLC.  Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  

The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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6. Approve Register of Deeds Fees Report – May 2020 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the Register of Deeds Fees Report for May 2020.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Budget Amendments & Updates from Finance Director William Roberson 

 

Finance Director, William Roberson, noted several budget amendments. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to approve both budget amendments.  Commissioner 

Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The budget amendments reads as follows: 
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Virtual Town Hall scheduled for June 2nd 

 

Chair Wesson reminded all of those present about the Virtual Town Hall scheduled for 

tomorrow, Tuesday, June 2nd.  The event will last just over 30 minutes, and several local 

representatives will present to the public.  Governor Cooper will provide remarks, as well as 

Sheriff Holley, Dr. Smallwood form Bertie County Public Schools, and a COVID-19 survivor, 

among others.  The virtual town hall may be viewed online via Facebook Live or on Zoom.  

Information was also mailed to every household in the county. 

 

Chair Wesson commended the Bertie County COVID-19 Taskforce for their hard work on this 

project. 

 

 

Commissioner’s budget work session – date confirmation 

 

The Board confirmed that Thursday, June 4th at 10:00 AM was suitable for a budget work 

session.  Zoom will also be available. 

 

 

 

Census 2020 Update – response rates by municipality 

 

 

The latest response rates are as follows: 

 

National                60.2%  

NC                         56.5%  

Bertie County      44.5%  

Askewville            66.4%  

Aulander               19.8%  

Colerain                45.0%  

Kelford                 16.3%  

LWDV       15.4%  

Powellsville          11.8%  

Roxobel                25.8%  

Windsor                54.3%  

 

The phone number to complete the survey in English:  1-844-330-2020 

 

The phone number to complete the survey in Spanish: 1-844-468-2020 

 

The website to complete the survey online (without a code):  2020Census.gov. 
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Blue Jay Recreation Center Updates and plans for Grand Opening 

 

Maintenance Director, Anthony Rascoe, noted that the walking track is still very popular first 

thing in the morning, and last thing in the evening. 

 

He noted that there were a few challenges still ahead for the Recreation Center before the grand 

opening can be officially scheduled. 

 

County Manager Vaughan noted that once the certificate of occupancy is received, a grand 

opening could be scheduled for the near future.  He noted that the Board was welcome to present 

their ideas about a grand opening event for later on into Phase 3 of the reopening. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore noted that she would like to see the grand opening event well attended, 

and to ensure Governor Roy Cooper was invited. 

 

 

 

 

Commissioners’ Reports (E) 

 

Commissioner Bazemore 

 

Commissioner Bazemore noted her attendance at the electronic County Assembly Day.   

 

She also announced that on June 20th, there would be a COVID-19 & Antibody Screening event 

located at 322 School Road in Windsor. 

 

The Windsor Farmer’s Market is also due on Friday, June 5th. 

 

The suggestion was also made for the County to consider sending a flyer out to all households 

similar to the virtual town hall.  The flyer could provide the needed information for citizens to 

complete their 2020 Census.  County Manager Vaughan and Finance Officer Roberson noted 

that funds could be available to do this including through grants or other forms of funding.   

 

 

Vice Chair Lee 

 

Vice Chair Lee also noted her attendance at the electronic County Assembly Day. 

 

She also noted that an in-person meeting was held at the Tri-County Airport, and that the new 

terminal building is coming along with an expected completion timeframe of mid-November.   

 

The mobile food pantry will be in the Town of Powellsville at 11:00 AM tomorrow, Tuesday, 

June 5th.   
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Commissioner Trent 

 

Commissioner Trent gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Commissioner Atkins 

 

Commissioner Atkins gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Wesson 

 

Chair Wesson noted a rather large magnolia tree a mile outside of Windsor.  The tree may be the 

largest magnolia tree in the State of NC.  A determination should be received from the State 

soon.  Chair Wesson also noted that County had invested in video equipment to provide access to 

citizens to view County meetings on Facebook Live. 
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County Manager’s Reports (F) 

 

Mr. Vaughan inquired if the Board would like to extend their policy in concurrence with 

Governor Cooper’s Executive Order about the suspension of cut offs due to non-payment of 

utilities.   

 

Chairman Wesson made a MOTION for the County to stay in line with Governor Cooper’s 

Executive Order regarding utility payments, late fees, suspension in any utility cut offs, and the 

absorption of convenience fees for those who choose to pay online. The extension would be in 

place until June 31, 2020 which coincides with Governor Cooper’s order. Vice Chair Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

County Attorney’s Reports (G) 

 

The County Attorney had no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

There were no public comments submitted online via Zoom chat, Facebook post, or via email to 

the Clerk to the Board.   

 

Terry Pratt noted his displeasure with how the Governor and local governments have been 

handling the COVID-19 pandemic.  He spoke about how facing this virus would have to happen 

sooner or later, and that if he becomes sickened, it would be due to his own choices and not 

others.  He also mentioned that he had no further plans to live based on the latest 

recommendations from the CDC. 

 

Chair Wesson thanked Mr. Pratt for his thoughts and stated that he was entitled to his opinion 

even though it did not correspond with the national and state health authorities.   
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CLOSED SESSION 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant N.C.G.S. § 143-

318.11(a)(6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 

conditions of employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 

employee or prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, 

charge, or grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee.   Commissioner 

Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Board shifted into Closed Session.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Vice Chair Lee SECONDED 

the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Before recessing, Vice Chair Lee noted that she had received another complaint about the 

Rosemead convenience site.  Complaints about overflowing trash containers are consistently 

being received from citizens.  Some sites are also having issues with staff members attending 

work as scheduled which impacts the hours of operation of some convenience sites.   

 

 

 

RECESS 

 

Chair Wesson recessed this meeting until Thursday, June 4th at 10:00 AM for a Budget Work 

Session.   

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

                 Ronald Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

              Sarah Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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  Windsor, North Carolina 

June 4, 2020 

BUDGET WORK SESSION 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners RECESSED their meeting on Monday, June 1 in 

order to meet in the same location today for a budget work session.  Due to the COVID-19 

pandemic, this meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). 

The following members were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  

Greg Atkins, District II  

  Tammy A. Lee, District III  

John Trent, District IV   

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V  

 

      

Absent: None 

 

             

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II.  

  Finance Director William Roberson  

 

 

             Staff Present Intermittently:  Information Technology Director Scott Pearce (afternoon) 

     Maintenance Director Anthony Rascoe (afternoon) 

     Parks & Recreation Director Donna Mizelle 

  

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

   

   

    

 

   

No media members were present. 

 

 

 

 

RECONVENE 

 

Chair Wesson welcomed the limited staff present and thanked those on the phone via Zoom for 

their participation.   
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BOARD OF EQUALIZATION & REVIEW 

 

Chair Wesson called for a motion for the Board to convene as the Board of Equalization and 

Review. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION for the Board to convene as the Board of Equalization and 

Review.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Lynne Stalls was welcomed and introduced as a participant on the phone via Zoom.  At this time, 

Ms. Stalls had the opportunity to state her case in regards to her formally filed appeal.   

 

After an approximately 20-minute presentation and Board discussion, Vice Chair Lee made a 

MOTION to deny the appeal and move forward with the evaluation completed by the Tax 

Administrator.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously, and this decision was confirmed on the phone with Ms. Stalls. 

 

Chair Wesson thanked Ms. Stalls for her time and participation in the appeal process. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to adjourn as the Board of Equalization and Review.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

BUDGET DELIBERATIONS 

 

At this time, Chair Wesson turned the floor over to County Manager Juan Vaughan, II to lead the 

discussions on the FY 2020-2021 proposed budget. 

 

County Manager Vaughan briefly discussed the format of today’s work session, and introduced 

the Board to several documents at their desk today for review. 

 

The Board reviewed page 3 entitled Taxes of their detailed line item budget.  Finance Officer, 

William Roberson, discussed how all of his estimates are conservative estimates, and that many 

variables were still unknown on exact amounts.  This was especially relevant to the public-

school system, and the Board agreed to continue to evaluate increases in funding to certain areas 

if funds in excess of these estimates were received in the future. 

 

Regarding beer and wine, the Board briefly discussed the latest update about the addition of 

another ABC Store location.  Due to the pandemic, certain aspects of the project have stalled, but 

the ABC Board hoped to resume that project in July or August. 

 

Medicaid was briefly discussed, and that it is still difficult to predict when this money would be 

received, and in what amount.  The CARES Act was also briefly mentioned. 

 

The Board then began to review each departmental budget. 
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LUNCH 

 

The Board broke for a period of 45-minutes at noon for lunch. 

 

 

BUDGET DELIBERATIONS CONTINUED 

 

Maintenance Director Anthony Rascoe, Information Technology Director Scott Pearce, and 

Parks & Recreation Director Donna Mizelle were briefly present in person or on the phone after 

lunch to discuss their budgets in more detail with the Board and answered questions as 

necessary. 

 

County Manager Vaughan noted that no salary requests had been accounted for in the proposed 

budget, and each document described which pieces of capital outlay and non-capital outlay that 

were included in his recommended budget.    

 

During the afternoon session, County Manager Vaughan and Finance Officer Roberson were 

asked to make changes to the budget in the area of special appropriations.  The requested 

adjustments were as follows: 
 

Amount Line Items Reduced  Initially Recommended Final  

$5,000 Historic Hope Plantation $25,000 $20,000 

$7,800 Governing Body – Group Insurance  $35,294 $27,494 

$10,000 Governing Body – Travel  $50,000 $40,000 

$22,800 Total   

 

Amount Line Items Increased Initially Recommended Final  

$2,000 Airport $20,000 $22,000 

$20,800 Martin Community College Capital Outlay $31,500 $52,300 

$22,800 Total   

 

 

 

 

County Manager Vaughan was also asked to compose a list of priorities for projects/expenses 

that the Board could embark upon if funds permitted.  The list of priorities is below:  
 

 Project/Expense Amount 

1 Cost of Living Adjustment for All Employees - 1% or 2% $70,000 or $140,000 

2 Adjustments for DSS Salary Compression  $60,000 - $90,000 

3 Cooperative Extension Furniture for New Facility  $160,000 

4 TGOW PARTF Grant Match $500,000 

5 New Custodian Position for New Coop Ext/Library Facility $24,648 

6 Lawn Maintenance Contract for TGOW & Blue Jay  $26,000 

7 Election Equipment  $188,145 
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Mr. Vaughan noted there is more than one option for alleviating salary compression in DSS, 

which explains the reason for the range provided above (Priority 2).  It was also noted that the 

County’s match for the PARTF grant could be significantly less if awarded all of the grants 

we’ve recently submitted.  If awarded all of the grants recently submitted, the County would 

have to pay less than $30,000 toward the $500,000 match; caution was still shared that receiving 

these grants was not guaranteed.   
 

Another area of emphasis was the Blue Jay Recreation Center and meeting the grant 

requirements.  Thus, with funds remaining in the department of Parks & Recreation, the County 

is now planning to purchase exercise equipment and picnic tables by June 30th per Board 

direction. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chair Wesson adjourned the meeting at approximately 3:30PM.  

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

                 Ronald Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

              Sarah Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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  Windsor, North Carolina 

June 15, 2020 

BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met today for their advertised Budget Public 

Hearing in the Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC. Due to the COVID-19 

pandemic, this meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). 

The following members were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  

Greg Atkins, District II  

  Tammy A. Lee, District III (Zoom) 

John Trent, District IV (Zoom) 

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 

 

      

Absent: None 

 

             

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II.  

  Finance Director William Roberson  

 

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

     Maintenance Superintendent Anthony Rascoe 

     Water Superintendent Ricky Spivey  

      

   

   

    

 

   

Thadd White of the Bertie Ledger-Advance was present from the media via Zoom. 

 

 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Wesson called the meeting to order, and thanked those present for attending in person and 

via Zoom.  He then requested that the Clerk to the Board call the roll. 
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ROLL CALL 

 

All Commissioners were present either in person or via Zoom. 

 

The two Commissioners present in person were Chair Wesson and Commissioner Atkins. 

 

Vice Chair Lee, Commissioner Bazemore, and Commissioner Trent were remotely present on 

the Zoom call. 

 

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Wesson gave the invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

 

 

BUDGET HIGHLIGHT SUMMARY 

 

County Manager Vaughan provided a brief summary of the work that had taken place already on 

the proposed budget.  He noted that this upcoming year’s budget is “lean,” and accounts for a tax 

collection rate of 96% with a tax rate of 86.5% per $100 of assessed value.  There’s also no 

appropriation of the County’s fund balance in this proposed budget.   The overall budget is listed 

as $38,062,545.   

 

In addition, the County completed its required revaluation this year, and also secured $558,000 

through the Coronavirus Relief Fund which both contribute to County revenue.   

 

In regards to expenditures, several factors addressed those concerns including a 5% reduction to 

most county departments.  Also, in the recommended budget, no additional funds were allocated 

under the Special Appropriations category.  However, several changes were made to the budget 

upon the completion of the Board’s budget work session.  The changes made are as follows: 

 
 

Amount Line Items Reduced  Initially Recommended Final  

$5,000 Historic Hope Plantation $25,000 $20,000 

$7,800 Governing Body – Group Insurance  $35,294 $27,494 

$10,000 Governing Body – Travel  $50,000 $40,000 

$22,800 Total   

 

Amount Line Items Increased Initially Recommended Final  

$2,000 Airport $20,000 $22,000 

$20,800 Martin Community College Capital Outlay $31,500 $52,300 

$22,800 Total   
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At this time, County Manager Vaughan opened the floor to the Board for any comments or 

questions. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore noted her concern with the cut to the Maintenance Department budget.  

It was her fear that cutting maintenance needs could present a significant challenge for the 

remainder of the COVID-19 pandemic, as well as the intensification of this year’s hurricane 

season. 

 

County Manager Vaughan thanked her for her comments, and requested guidance from the 

Board on how to properly address this concern. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore inquired which county department(s) received in excess of $5,000.  

Mr. Vaughan responded that the only significant increase was made for Martin Community 

College capital outlay under special appropriations. 

 

Mr. Vaughan reinforced that each County department with the exception of Finance and 

Elections, were decreased by approximately 5%.   

 

Commissioner Atkins shared Commissioner Bazemore’s concerns. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore noted that she would like to make sure the Maintenance Department 

had what they needed in the upcoming year, and recognized that the Roanoke-Chowan 

Community College did not receive an additional allocation while Martin Community College 

saw a significant increase that what was originally proposed.   

 

County Manager Vaughan stated that these comments would be taken under advisement.   

 

PUBLIC HEARING FOR FY2020-2021 County budget 

 

At this time, Chair Wesson opened the public hearing. 

 

He noted that two public comments had been received in advance of tonight’s meeting. Chair 

Wesson requested that the Clerk to the Board read the first comment into the record.  The first 

public comment was received from Mike Hoggard with the NC Forestry Service: 

 

Sarah, & Bertie County Commissioners 

I have recently seen the proposal to keep the NCFS budget same as it was last year. The 

increase is to pay for a type 6 engine and some other equipment to support the 2nd 

assistant county ranger position that the county approved 2018.  We got a 2006 truck to 

make out with for a couple of years for transportation for the position.  At that time, I told 

the commissioners and county manager we would hold off on support equipment for a 

couple of years.  As far as the pay raises the legislator approve a 5% increase last year 

2.5% 19/20 and 2.5% 20/21.  The state may not give us the money either but any amount 

we don't get from the state 60% the county will also save their 40% share. 

Thanks for your consideration on this matter 
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Chair Wesson thanked Mr. Hoggard for his comments, and noted that the Board would take them 

under advisement, and that the Board also discussed this matter at their budget work session.  

The Chairman also noted that the Board was hopeful that more funds would be available in the 

near future to address projects not originally budgeted for in the current proposal. 

 

The second public comment was received from Tuesday Sauer and it read: 

 

 Dear Chairman Wesson and Bertie County Board of Commissioners: 

 

Please accept my thanks for your hard work on completing this budget for the upcoming 

fiscal year while attempting to balance the priorities the board has for this county. I 

recognize that the fiscal challenges are many, and am grateful that you have chosen to be 

prudent with our tax dollars. Please also thank County Manager Vaughan and Finance 

Director Robertson for what I am sure was many hours of hard work. 

 

My one concern to voice with this budget is the assertion by both the Chairman and the 

County Manager that there will be no tax increase for this upcoming fiscal year. I 

watched incredulously while the manager spoke during the recent COVID town hall 

meeting and said “We are aware of how this pandemic has affected our local economy 

and that has contributed to the reason I did not recommend increasing the tax rate here 

in Bertie County for the upcoming fiscal year beginning July 1st, and I’m sure our 

commissioners will do their best to ensure that doesn’t happen as well”.  While this 

statement is technically correct regarding the tax **rate**, the underlying insinuation is 

that management is really looking out for the taxpayers and holding their taxes down 

during this tough fiscal time for most households. The local newspaper had the headline 

“No tax hike slated” with regards to the budget, which was blatantly untrue. The 

Chairman said in a recent budget workshop “I don’t know of a single other county that’s 

not having a tax increase”. As you all well know, the county recently underwent 

revaluation and the tax values in the county did have a jump in value. You all also are 

aware that the general public has to be informed what the “revenue neutral” rate is with 

regards to the new valuation amounts. I did note the worksheet on the county’s website 

and did both read a brief mention of it in the manager’s budget message and heard a 

blurb about it while he completed his budget presentation on June 1st. If we all were 

truly not having a tax increase our tax rates would actually decrease in most cases. I 

know from doing a bit of research that each and every one of you personally are going to 

sustain a tax increase, ranging from 4.22% up to 9% among the group. My husband and 

I will see a 31.2% increase in our property taxes. When we all receive our tax bills they 

are the product of 2 numbers: tax rate and property value. If property value increases 

and the tax rate holds the same we will have a tax increase. The taxpayers have a right to 

a truthful explanation of this budget and the amount of taxes which will be collected, and 

in a way that is understandable to the general taxpaying public. When the tax bills are 

sent out in August, long after the ink is dry on this budget, imagine the shock when folks 

think they are NOT having a tax increase. By that time, it will be too late for the 

taxpayers to register any commentary on this budget. Lastly, a quick cursory review of 

the surrounding counties has found that no other county around is proposing a tax 

increase and Northampton county, in fact, is having a 1/2 cent tax decrease. Bertie 
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county will have the unfortunate distinction of being the only county in our area with a 

tax increase. Let’s not sugarcoat this or play semantics. 

 

Thank you for your consideration and time. 

 

Chair Wesson thanked Mrs. Sauer for her comments, and noted that the County was not required 

to use the revenue neutral rate, but that the County was required to complete revaluation every 

eight (8) years.  The County is not involved in the revaluation process, and it is completely by an 

independent firm that is well known in county government. He appreciated her thoughts, and 

also highlighted that the tax rate remains the same for the new fiscal year beginning July 1st.   

 

No other comments were made by the Board in response to Mrs. Sauer’s comment. 

 

Chair Wesson inquired if any additional public comments had been submitted.  The Clerk noted 

that no additional comments had been received. 

 

In response, Chair Wesson noted that public comments could be submitted to the Clerk to the 

Board’s office via email.  He reiterated that citizens have 24-hours to submit any comments or 

concerns about the proposed budget.   

 

The Chairman allowed an additional five (5) minutes before closing the public hearing. 

 

With no further comments received, Chair Wesson closed the public hearing. 

 

The public comment period will end at 7:00 PM tomorrow, June 16th. 

 

 

RECESS 

 

Chair Wesson called for a motion to recess tonight’s public hearing until Thursday, June 18 at 

10:00 AM in the same location.  Commissioner Atkins made a MOTION to recess until that 

day, time, and location.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

                 Ronald Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

              Sarah Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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  Windsor, North Carolina 

June 18, 2020 

RECESSED MEETING 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners RECESSED their budget work session on June 15th 

inside the Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC. Due to the COVID-19 

pandemic, this meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). 

The following members were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  

Greg Atkins, District II  

  Tammy A. Lee, District III  

John Trent, District IV  

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 

 

      

Absent: None 

 

             

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II.  

  Finance Director William Roberson  

 

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

     Maintenance Superintendent Anthony Rascoe 

     Water Superintendent Ricky Spivey  

     EFNEP Agent Kathy Copeland 

     Clerk of Court Vasti F. James 

      

   

   

    

 

   

Thadd White of the Bertie Ledger-Advance and Cal Bryant of the Roanoke-Chowan News 

Herald were present from the media via Zoom. 
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RECONVENE 

 

Chair Wesson RECONVENED the meeting. 

 

 

 

 

 

BUDGET HIGHLIGHT SUMMARY 

 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to allocate $1,000 to the Aulander Peanut Festival 

instead of the originally proposed $500.  Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  

The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to allocate an additional $2,220 to the NC Forestry 

Service.  Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Chair Wesson made a MOTION to include funding in the MCC allocation for distance learning.  

There was no second and the motion failed to progress to a vote. 

Commissioner Atkins noted concerns with the cutting of Emergency Management’s budget, but 

the Board has agreed to increase funds to some special appropriations.   

 

Vice Chair Lee reminded the Board that the additional $2,000 in funding being requested by the 

Tri-County Airport Authority was a one-time request for furnishing the new airport terminal 

building.   

 

Commissioner Bazemore reiterated her concerns about the Maintenance Department’s budget 

being cut during a pandemic and hurricane season.   

 

County Manager Vaughan discussed the projects that were cut from the Maintenance 

Department during the proposed budget.  There was a lengthy discussion before Commissioner 

Bazemore made a MOTION to increase the Public Building’s budget by $59,798.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Commissioner Atkins made a MOTION to revert the Historic Hope Foundation’s allocation 

back to $15,000.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.  

 

There was also a request for County Administration to research fees for solar panels for solar 

farms in surrounding counties.   

 

County Manager Vaughan inquired if the Board would like to see the proposed changes 

discussed in today’s work session before adopting the budget. 
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Chair Wesson made a MOTION to conditionally approve the proposed FY2020-2021 Budget 

pending the discussed changes.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

Thus, the following adjustments were made to the budget:   

 

 

 

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Commissioner Atkins made a MOTION to ADJOURN.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

______________________________ 

                 Ronald Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

              Sarah Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 

Amount Line Items Reduced Board 

Recommended 

Board Approved 

$20,800 MCC-Capital Outlay  $52,300 $31,500 

$5,000 Historic Hope $20,000 $15,000 

$36,698 Sheriff – Group Insurance 

Expenses 

$250,765 $214,067 

$62,498 Total   

Amount Line Items Increased Board 

Recommended 

Board Approved 

$500 Aulander Peanut Festival $500 $1,000 

$2,200 Forest Service $125,062 $127,262 

$26,000 Contracted Service – Grass 

Cutting 

$2,000 $28,000 

$22,113 Public Buildings – Salaries & 

Wages 

$284,124 $306,237 

$1,691 Public Buildings – FICA 

Matching 

$24,161 $25,852 

$7,113 Public Buildings – Group 

Insurance 

$60,684 $67,797 

$2,881 Public Buildings – Retirement  $40,926 $43,807 

$62,498 Total   
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ITEM ABSTRACT 
 

 

MEETING DATE:  July 13, 2020 

 

SECTION:  Discussion (D-1 to D-7) 

 

DEPARTMENT:  Governing Body 

 

TOPIC(S):   

 

1. Budget amendments & Updates from Finance Director William Roberson 

 

2. Invoice for Disaster Recovery Coordinator Services, Mid-East Commission 

 

3. 2020 NACo/NCACC Voting Delegates – virtual business meetings & conference 

 

4. First read:  proposed 2021 Commissioners meeting schedule, 2021 State Holiday 

schedule 

 

5. Census 2020 Update – response rates by municipality  

 

6. Proposed increase for cost per panel for solar farms 

 

7. Looking Ahead: County operations at the end of the extension of Phase 2 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER RECOMMENDATION OR COMMENTS:  Discussion requested. 

 

SUMMARY OF AGENDA ITEM AND/OR NEEDED ACTION(S):  --  

 

 

ATTACHMENTS: Yes 

 

LEGAL REVIEW PENDING:  N/A 

 

ITEM HISTORY:  --- 

Board of Commissioners 
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2020 NACo Virtual Voting Credentials 
Process – Frequently Asked Questions 

What are voting credentials? 

Voting credentials attest to a county’s eligibility to vote. Credentials contain information on the 
number of votes a county is eligible to cast and the identity of the delegate(s) that are 
authorized to cast those votes. 

On what issues or for which candidates do counties/parishes/boroughs 
vote? 

Counties vote on proposed amendments to association bylaws and elect NACo officers for the 
coming year. The second vice president is typically the only contested position. 

When does the voting take place? 

This year’s voting will take place virtually on Monday, July 20, 2020 at 2:00 p.m. EDT at the 
NACo’s virtual 2020 Annual Business Meeting, where NACo members will elect our 2020-2021 
officers, consider bylaws amendments, review our year of collective achievements and conduct 
other association business. 

 

What is a voting delegate? 

A voting delegate is someone authorized by your county to cast your county’s votes at the 
virtual Annual Business Meeting. 

Who may be a voting delegate? 

Any elected or appointed official or staff member from your county/parish/borough may be a 
voting delegate. That decision is up to your county. 

Can more than one voting delegate cast a vote at the NACo 2020 Annual 
Business Meeting? 
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To facilitate the voting process, NACo encourages members to authorize ONE voting 
delegate per county. That individual will be the one who 1.) plans to attend the virtual 
meeting and 2.) cast the vote(s). 

How can a voting delegate become credentialed? 

Registrants from NACo member counties can designate themselves as a voting delegate when 
registering as an individual for the virtual Annual Business Meeting. If you are the authorized 
voting delegate for your county, individual registration is mandatory. Please note that by 
choosing this option, you are designating yourself as delegate and are declaring that your 
county board has agreed that you are a voting delegate. The online credential registration page 
requires the signature of the designated voting delegate. 

Note: Credentials information cannot be accessed through group registration to the Annual 
Business Meeting. 
Voting credentials information was mailed to member chief elected officials and clerks in early 
June. 

What is the deadline for submitting voting credentials information? 

The deadline for voting credentials is Friday, July 17, 2020 at noon EDT. 

What is a ballot? 

A ballot confirms the number of votes that a NACo member county is eligible to cast in the 
NACo Annual Business Meeting. More information on how to access ballots will be 
communicated to voting delegates prior to the Annual Business Meeting. 

How do I confirm that my county is eligible to vote? 

A county must be a NACo member “in good standing” in order to vote. 

“Good standing” is defined as having: 

1. 2020 NACo membership dues paid in full by Monday, July 13 at 5 p.m. EDT 
2. at least one registration for the Annual Business Meeting and 
3. proper voting credentials 

How does the voting occur? 

Information on the online voting process will be communicated to voting delegates prior to the 
virtual Annual Business Meeting. 

Will the state association of counties/parishes/boroughs be able to cast 
votes on behalf of my county? 

Yes. Counties/parishes/boroughs that intend to assign their vote(s) to the state association are 
required to 1.) complete the voting credentials process and 2.) notify NACo that they will NOT 
attend the virtual Annual Business Meeting before Friday, July 17 at noon EDT by sending an 
email to credentials@naco.org. If someone from your county does not complete the credentials 
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process, your county’s votes will not be counted in this year’s Annual Business Meeting. Non-
registered counties are not considered credentialed. If the voting delegate does not attend the 
meeting and did not notify NACo, those votes will NOT be cast by the state association on their 
behalf. 

What happens if I, the voting delegate, do not attend the virtual Annual 
Business Meeting? Do my county’s votes automatically go to my state 
association? 

No. Delegates are required to notify NACo if they cannot attend the meeting and want the state 
association to vote on their county’s behalf by on Friday, July 17 by noon EDT. If the designated 
voting delegate does not notify NACo that they will not attend the virtual Annual Business 
Meeting those votes will not be cast by the state association. 

If my county won’t be registering for this year’s virtual Annual Business 
Meeting, can we still vote? 

No. Per NACo’s bylaws, registration is required for the Annual Business Meeting in order to 
vote. Please do not submit credentials information to NACo if your county does not plan to 
register for the Annual Business Meeting. 

If I register for the virtual Annual Business Meeting but cannot attend, can I 
assign a proxy vote? 

Yes, but only if another person from your county has not already registered to attend the 
virtual Annual Business meeting as the voting delegate for the county. For more information 
regarding proxy requirements or to assign a proxy, please email credentials@naco.org. 

How does NACo determine the number of votes each county receives? 

The number of votes is determined by the amount of dues a county pays. Dues are based on 
population. All counties are entitled to at least one vote. Members with more than $1,199 in 
dues are entitled to one additional vote for each additional $1,200 in dues or fraction thereof 
paid in the year the meeting is held. 

o Counties with dues of $450 to $1,199 receive one vote 
o Counties with dues of $1,200 to $2,399 receive two votes, and so on 
o The maximum number of votes a county can receive is 51 

See here for vote totals information.  

My county has 10 votes. How can our voting delegate(s) divide or share the 
votes? 

To facilitate the voting process, NACo encourages members to authorize ONE voting 
delegate per county. That individual will be the one who 1.) plans to attend the virtual 
meeting and 2.) cast the vote(s). The vote allocation is up to your county. NACo has no rule as 
to how the counties decide to allocate their votes and is not involved in the decision. Counties 
may split their votes amongst the second vice president candidates, but fractions of a whole 
vote are not permitted. 

What happens if there is a dispute over the voting process? 

139

mailto:credentials@naco.org
https://www.naco.org/articles/naco-2020-election-vote-totals


It is rare, but sometimes irregularities occur with how votes are cast or tallied or how the 
credentialing process is conducted. As a safeguard, elections of officers may be challenged 
during the NACo Annual Business Meeting. Challenges are allowed under two circumstances. 
1.) A voting delegate may challenge the vote for their state, and their state only. 2.) A candidate 
running to become a NACo officer may challenge the vote of any state. If a challenge is made, 
the NACo Credentials Committee may audit the ballots. 

o  

Questions? 

For questions, please send an email to credentials@naco.org. 
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Designation of Voting Delegate 
to NCACC Annual Conference 

  
 

 

I, ______________________________________, hereby certify that I am the duly designated voting 

delegate for ______________________________ County at the 113th Annual Conference of the North 

Carolina Association of County Commissioners to be held during the virtual* Annual Business Session 

on August 6, 2020, at 11 a.m. 

Voting Delegate Name: ______________________________________ 

Title: _______________________________________ 

In the event the designated voting delegate is unable to attend, _______________________________ has 

been selected as ________________________ County’s alternate voting delegate. 

Alternate Voting Delegate Name: ______________________________________ 

Title: _______________________________________ 

Article VI, Section 2 of our Constitution provides: 

 

 “On all questions, including the election of officers, each county represented shall be entitled to one 

vote, which shall be the majority expression of the delegates of that county. The vote of any county in 

good standing may be cast by any one of its county commissioners who is present at the time the vote 

is taken; provided, if no commissioner be present, such vote may be cast by another county official, 

elected or appointed, who holds elective office or an appointed position in the county whose vote is 

being cast and who is formally designated by the board of county commissioners. These provisions 

shall likewise govern district meetings of the Association. A county in good standing is defined as one 

which has paid the current year's dues.” 

 

 

Please return this form to Alisa Cobb via email by Monday, August 3, 2020 close of business: 

 

Email:  alisa.cobb@ncacc.org 

 

*Please note – due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the 113th NCACC Annual Conference will be held 

virtually with voting taking place via an electronic platform. 
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Meeting Date Time Meeting Area Meeting Location 

1/4/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

*Wed., 1/20/2021 10:00 AM Work Session TBD Work Session TBD

2/1/2021 6:00 PM Community TBD Community TBD

*Tues., 2/17/2021 10:00 AM Work Session TBD Work Session TBD

3/15/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

4/5/2021 10:00 AM Spivey Meeting Room Roanoke Cashie River Center, 112 W. Water Street, Windsor, NC

4/29/2021 6:00 PM Community TBD Community TBD

5/3/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

*Tues.,6/1/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

6/14/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING - 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

7/12/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

8/2/2021 10:00 AM Spivey Meeting Room Roanoke Cashie River Center, 112 W. Water Street, Windsor, NC

8/16/2021 6:00 PM Community TBD Community TBD

*Tues., 9/7/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

10/4/2021 10:00 AM Work Session TBD Work Session TBD

10/18/2021 6:00 PM Community TBD Community TBD

11/1/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

12/6/2021 6:00 PM Commissioners Room 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC

2020 MEETING SCHEDULE - BERTIE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

*** If there are any questions regarding this calendar, please call the Clerk to the Board at (252)794-6110.***

This schedule is subject to change. Please visit the County website (www.co.bertie.nc.us) to receive information about cancellations or meeting location changes. 

All meetings are scheduled on Monday unless denoted with an asterick(*). 
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2021 Holiday Schedule 

Holiday Observance Date Day of Week 

New Year’s Day January 1, 2021 Friday 

Martin Luther King, 
Jr. Birthday 

January 18, 2021 Monday 

Good Friday April 2, 2021 Friday 

Memorial Day May 31, 2021 Monday 

Independence Day July 5, 2021 Monday 

Labor Day September 6, 2021 Monday 

Veterans Day November 11, 2021 Thursday 

Thanksgiving 
November 25 & 26, 
2021 

Thursday & Friday 

Christmas 
December 23, 24 & 
27, 2021 

Thursday, Friday & 
Monday 
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Planning & Inspection Fees 

 Commercial Permits – Solar Farms 

 

 

SOLAR FARM EXAMPLE FOR COUNTY COMPARISON 

For a $5,000,000 solar farm with $17,640 panels:  

1) Chowan County - $50 per pod; usually 15-20 panels per pod; approximately $2.50-$3.33 per panel 

Total Cost: $44,100 - $58,741 

 

2) Hertford County - $6 per $1,000 of construction costs ($50.00 minimum) 

 

Total Cost: $30,000 

 

3) Northampton County - $4 per $1,000 of construction costs  

 

Total Cost: $20,000 

 

 

4) Halifax County - $5 per panel for first 200 and $1 per panel after 200 

Total Cost: $18,440 

 

5) Washington County - $0.50 per panel 

Total Cost: $8,820 

 

6) Martin County - $0.20 per panel 

Total Costs: $3,528  

 

7) Bertie County  

 

At $0.50 per panel, Total Cost: $8,820 

 

At $1.50 per panel, Total Cost: $26,460 – Recommended  

 

Cost per panel since 2014 Cost per panel FY 2020-21 Proposed Cost 

$0.35 per panel/$1,000 minimum $0.50 per panel/$1,000 minimum $1.50 per panel/$1,000 minimum 
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Good Morning/Afternoon Department Heads, 

We hope this finds you safe and healthy.  Happy New Fiscal Year! 

The Bertie County COVID-19 Taskforce would like to sincerely thank you for your patience and 

willingness to adapt to a new normal throughout the entirety of this pandemic.  Thank you to 

those of you as well for sharing your immediate concerns about preparing your departments for 

welcoming citizens back into our county facilities. 

We wanted to touch base about our current, tentative plans for a soft reopening of our County 

buildings.  This plan is subject to change with further announcements from Governor Cooper. 

For now, our tentative soft reopening date is Monday, July 20th.  The following items are being 

implemented: 

- Screening tent just outside County courthouse/Admin Building – temperature check, 

screening questions, masks required 

o This location has few other opportunities for restricted access, and still maintains 

high traffic during business hours. 

o If a citizen cannot, or chooses not to wear a mask, they will be required to receive 

curbside service from the respective department, and can also receive information 

to complete needed services online, if available. 

- One entry/exit point will be located at main County Administration Building and 

courthouse (King Street) 

- Limit of two (2) people from the same party in the building  

o Parties of larger than two (2) will be required to receive curbside service from the 

respective department, and can also receive information to complete needed 

services online, if available. 

- Two (2) people on the elevator at a time 

- Two (2) people utilizing the water payment windows at a time 

- One (1) person utilizing window services inside the Tax/Mapping Office at a time 

o All Tax/Mapping traffic must enter Tax Office through interior entrance on 

Dundee Street side of the Admin Building 

- Department Heads should prepare their own departments in advance of July 20th  

o Ordering of sanitizer, wipes, and similar items through Quill, Amazon, etc. 

o Departments should perform basic cleaning measures as often as they deem 

necessary during work hours 

o Social distancing markings on the floor should be utilized wherever possible 

o Clorox Bleach is available from Mitch for departmental use 

o Plexiglass is being quoted – we hope to have more updates very soon for the 

departments that listed it in their reopening requests 

- Traditional waiting areas should not be used unless social distancing of at least 6 feet can 

be accomplished 
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- Council on Aging/Parks & Recreation:  visits should be limited to business matters only 

o All events, teams, dine in services, and classes are indefinitely postponed or 

cancelled 

 

We know that change is not easy, and that you will utilize this time to prepare your departments 

for the foreseeable future until COVID-19 is no longer a serious threat.  If there’s anything else 

you discover you need throughout this process, please contact County Manager Vaughan at 794-

5300, or at juan.vaughan@bertie.nc.gov. 

Thank you, and best wishes for continued health. 

 

 

The Bertie County COVID-19 Taskforce 

Juan Vaughan, II 

Mitch Cooper 

Cortney Ward 

Crystal Freeman 

William Roberson 

Sarah Tinkham 
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